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SOME CALL IT HERESY
ACTS 24:14

JERRY VINES, PASTOR
FIRST BAPTIST CHURCH

_ically to this JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA
;ss ,ie charges lodged against Paul as he 
st&Jd before Felix were of no small conse
quence. Not only was he accused of being a 
P''t and an inciter of disturbance but a 
more ominous charge was hurled at him. His 
new found faith in Jesus Christ was labeled 
as heresy. Some words lurk in gloomy, damp 
cesspools of Scripture. Infidel. Profane. 
False. The word, heresy, is found in that 
same murky, squalid swamp.

A brief survey of the New Testament us
age of the word, heresy,reveals the gravity 
of the charges made against Paul. The 
Greek word aipEcrv translated, heresy, oc
curs nine times in the New Testament. 
Meaning a choosing or a choice, it came to 
indicate that which one chooses himself to 
believe. Six times in the New Testament 
the word is used to describe a particular 
group or sect which separated themselves 
from others by certain beliefs: three, of 
the sect of the Pharisees(Acts 5. 7, 15: 5 
and 26: 5); three, of the first century 
followers of Jesus of Nazareth (Acts 24: 5, 
14; 28: 22). This latter usage is the 
thrust of the Jews' attack on Paul.

Heresy inherently conveys the idea of 
deviation from truth as it is revealed in 
Holy Scripture. A heretic, then, is one 
who departs from the teachings of the Word 
of God (Titus 3: 10). Galatians 5: 20 
lists heresies as a work of the flesh, a- 
longside fornication, drunkenness, etc. 
Heresy seems to arise from man's own fallen 
reason when he departs from the faith and 
embraces doctrines of devils (I Tim. 4: 1). 
Sadly, the Bible predicts that heresy will 
be a persistent problem in the churches of 
Jesus Christ (I Cor. 11: 19).

Heresy is not to be lightly regarded. 
II Peter 2: 1 calls heresies "damnable".The 
verse indicates that those who teach here
sies are headed for eternal perdition them
selves and lead others to a similar de
struction. Heresy is not simply an honest 
error in interpretation. Rather it is a 
conscious substituting of human opinion for 
the clear meaning of Scripture. Due to the 
eternal consequences of heretical teaching, 
the New Testament is explicit concerning 
what believers must do when it occurs. 
Titus 3: 10 teaches that heretics must be 
admonished two times, then avoided. (See 
also Romans 16: 17). II Thess. 3: 6 commands 
us to withdraw from those who do not follow 
the truth of God's Word. Thus, heresy is 
no smal1 matter.

Paul's reply to such weighty charges is 
both beautiful and moving. Firmly taking 
his stand upon the law and

embraces what his accusers called heresy as 
the heartfelt expression of his worship of 
the covenant God.

Because of the seriousness with which 
the subject of heresy is presented in 
Scripture, I have earnestly sought to 
rightly divide the Word" (II Tim. 2: 15). 
Always and ever my desire has been to con
form my teachings to revealed truth. Thus, 
you can imagine my sense of shock and 
heartache when one area of my teaching is 
called heresy. Dr. Russell Dilday, Presi
dent of Southwestern Baptist Theological 
Seminary, has branded my premillenial un
derstanding of eschatology as heresy. Dr 
Bruce Corley, a professor in the same 
school, goes even further and says, in a 
chapel message, that dispensational pre- 
millennialism is a cult.

Actually, to throw in the dispensational 
aspect only muddies the water. To some 
extent all who hold any view of eschatology 
are dispensational. I would presume that 
Drs. Dilday and Corley no longer hold to 
Old Testament dispensational requirements 
such as offering animal sacrifices, etc. I 
am sure they, along with myself, rejoice in 
the grace of God provided in this dispensa
tion (Eph. 3: 2). Most of us, on the other 
hand, would not go to the dispensational 
extremes which would take certain portions 
of Scripture away from us.

But, the issue at stake is --is pre
millenial ism heresy? Summarily stated, 
premillennial ism is the view that Christ 
will come back to earth before the millen
nium. The world will not get better, but 
will grow worse and worse (II Tim. 3). The 
Lord Jesus will catch away His own unto 
Himself (I Thess. 4: 13 - 18; John 14: 3). 
Some call that heresy. I call it the bles
sed hope (Titus 2: 13). After the catching 
away of the church there will be a period 
on earth known as "The Great Tribulation" 
(Matthew 24: 21). The Lord Jesus will re
turn with His saints (I Thess. 3: 13; 
II Thess. 1: 7 - 10). Some call that here
sy. I call it the revelation of Jesus 
Christ. Then, the Lord will reign on the 
earth one thousand years and the saints 
will reign with Him (Rev. 21: 6; II Tim. 
2: 12). Some call that heresy. I call it 
the revelation of Jesus Christ. Then, the 
Lord will reign on the earth one- thousand 
years and the saints will reign with Him 
(Rev. 21: 6; II Tim. 2: 12). Some call 
that heresy. I call it peace in the valley.
How could these blessed understandings of
truth be considered 
point do they deviate

"damnable"? At what 
from revealed truth? 
in interpretation of 

Scripture, if you will. But -- heresy?

I was taught the premillennial truth of 
our Lord's return on the front porch of my 
beloved Baptist preacher grandfather. A 
country evangelist, he had never read a 
book on the subject -- only the Book. I 
remember how my young heart filled with 
love for Christ and with fervor to win lost 
souls as he led me through the Scriptures 
on this subject. Am I now to believe that 
my Godly grandfather led me into doctrinal 
perversion? Does this mean I am headed for 
perdition and am leading others who hear me 
preach this doctrine to a similar fate?

I do not quarrel with those who differ 
with me on eschatological matters. I have 
never made millennial views a test of fel
lowship. I know of no Southern Baptist 
who does. I readily allow my brethren the 
right to differ with me on interpretation 
I would appreciate the same liberty. Dif
fer with me on interpretation, but, please 
do not call my interpretation heresy. I do 
not label my amillennial or postmillennial 
brethren heretics, for I do not believe 
they are. I am convinced most of them 
would not label my premillennial ism as 
heresy either. To do so injects this whole 
issue into the current Southern Baptist 
tension unnecessarily. We seek ground for 
communion, not opportunity for division.

The premillennial view has a long line 
of past and present adherents in Southern 
Baptist life. Let me name just a few: R.G. 
Lee, pastor,Tennessee; W.O. Vaught, pastor, 
Arkansas; W.A. Criswell, pastor, Texas; 
Robert Naylor, past president, Southwestern 
Baptist Theological Seminary;Roy Fish, pro
fessor, Southwestern Baptist Theological 
Seminary; Joe Henry Hankins, pastor, Arkan
sas; Charles Stanley, pastor, Georgia; 
Adrian Rogers, pastor, Tennessee; Landrum 
Leavell, president, New Orleans Baptist 
Theological Seminary; Billy Graham, evange
list, North Carolina; Homer Lindsay, Jr., 
pastor, Florida; Nelson Price, pastor, 
Georgia; O.S. Hawkins, pastor, Florida; 
Jess Hendley, evangelist, Georgia; Len Tur
ner, pastor, Florida; Ralph Smith, pastor, 
Texas; John Bisangno, pastor, Texas; Ed 
Young, pastor, Texas; Herschel Ford, pastor 
Texas; Vance Havner, evangelist, North 
Carolina; Richard Jackson, pastor, Arizona; 
Fred Wolfe, pastor, Alabama; Homer Lindsey, 
Sr., pastor, Florida; T.A. Patterson, Exec
utive Secretary, Texas; W.R. White, pastor, 
Texas; Gray Allison, president, Mid-America
Baptist Theological Seminary, Tennessee; 
Fred Swank, pastor, Texas; Paige Patterson 
president, Criswell Center for Biblical
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DALEY’S CONFESSIONS
C.R. Daley, former Editor of the Western 

Recorder which is the Baptist State Paper 
of Kentucky and often referred to as the 
"Dean of Southern Baptist Editors" made an 
open confession last July 20 before an eth
ics class at Southern Seminary taught by 
Henley Barnette concerning practically 
all the things that conservative men have 
warned Southern Baptists about for years. 
For instance, he confessed that for years 
the President of the Southern Baptist Con
vention was actually selected through a 
political process "behind closed doors" in 
which Denominational Officials and "big 
shot" pastors would meet and decide "whose 
time had come" and his name would be circu
lated. Of course, many of us conservatives 
who were close observers of the Denomina
tion saw the process at work. Conservative 
men, for the most part, were shut out of 
the process. If the "big shot" pastors and 
denominational executives should happen to 
decide on a conservative man for the Presi
dency we noted that it was always someone 
who would do their bidding and behave in 
the way they wanted him to behave. Daley 
confirmed this process and admitted that 
this was the way that the candidate of the 
"establishment" was selected for many 
years.

EDITORS
Daley further acknowledged the role of 

Editors in- this process. He acknow
ledged that many of his persuasion saw who 
he termed the "rising star out of Memphis", 
whom he identified as Adrian Rogers, and it 
became obvious to him that Dr. Rogers 
would become President of the Convention. 
He acknowledged participating in an effort 
to head off his election by writing "para
graph after paragraph" stating what kind of 
President we needed in 1976, '77, and '78. 
He stated that while he did not name Dr. 
James Sullivan in 1976 he wrote his Editor
ials with him in mind. The same was true 
later of Jimmy Allen. Of course, many of 
you in North Carolina will remember that 
the Biblical Recorder participated in the 
same effort and that has been a pattern 
over the years which has now been verified 
by the "Dean of Editors" who participated 
in the scheme.

Of course, conservative men have been 
very perceptive and they have observed the 
operation of that political scheme and re
sented it. In fact, Daley has confessed 
that much of the impetus that is now being 
given the inerrancy movement comes out of 
resentment of establishment politics that 
has gone on through the years. We would 
notice that certain men whom the establish
ment had decided would be Presidential tim
ber all of a sudden began to appear on 
State Convention Programs, Evangelistic 
Conferences and programs at Ridgecrest 
whether they had any evangelistic creden
tials or not and without regard to whether 
or not they were effective preachers. We 
know that they were simply being given 
name identification by the establishment so 
that they could be elected President of the 
Convention. That is the reason that so 
many of the establishment preachers who now 
make the Evangelism Conference circuit can
not garner a handful of votes when they 
are nominted to be President of the Con
vention. Southern Baptist Pastors and 
people have seen through the phony scheme 
for what it is.

Of course, the establishment will usually 
always yoke their political choices with 
some well known and respected conservative 
preachers so that they can draw a crowd but 
their manipulations of the Convention have 
been too obvious to be lightly passed over.

JIMMY ALLEN

Daley revealed that after the> first year 
of Dr. Sullivan's Presidency, there was a 
scramble and out of that scramble there 
emerged Jimmy Allen of San Antonio. Daley 
said: "Jimmy Allen is the first person I 
remember who openly asked to be supported 
for Convention President." Daley related 
that when Jimmy Allen called his supporters 
in the various states asking for their sup
port for the Presidency of the Convention 
he told them that it was to be him or 
Adrian Rogers. Daley also confirmed that 
Allen was elected with the support of edi
torials from State Papers and he took cre
dit for heading off the election of Adrian 
Rogers for three years.

Dr. Daley stated that the efforts of 
himself and others to head off the inerran
cy movement in Houston bogged down and that 
at that time Paige Patterson and Paul Pres- 
sler, along with others, decided that they 
had had enough.

DISTORTIONS

Of course, when Daley tried to describe 
the conservatives of the Convention, there 
were a number of mis-statements and dis
tortions. For instance, he accused the 
conservatives of "organizing in Houston" 
but to this day conservatives have no or
ganization. We do communicate with one 
another across state lines and we do pub
lish some papers but there is no organiza
tion. He also stated that Paul Pressler was 
registered in Houston as a messenger from 
the First Baptist Church of Houston which 
is not true.Pressler was elected as a mes
senger from the First Baptist Church of 
Bel Aire which he served as interim Pastor. 
The Church had elected him as messenger and 
he apologized to the Convention for any im
propriety in his registration. Contrary 
to Daley's contention, the election of 
Adrian Rogers was not orchestrated by Paul 
Pressler from the Sky Boxes. Obviously, 
when we arrived in Houston, no one knew 
whether or not Adrian Rogers would even 
accept the nomination although many wanted 
him to be President. The Sky Box matter 
was blown all out of porportion and com
pletely distorted. A friend of Paul Pres
sler' s who owned Sky Boxes in Houston sim
ply made them available to him and gave 
him a key. Eating places in Houston were 
very difficult to come by. Parking was 
poor. In fact, all the messengers had to 
be bussed in from Rice Stadium over to the 
main auditorium because there was practi
cally no parking available at the auditori
um. Pressler simply invited some of his 
friends to have snacks with him in the Sky 
Boxes because it was almost impossible to 
go to an eating place and get back in time 
for the sessions in the afternoon. Many 
people simply ate lunches provided by limi
ted catering around the auditorium or 
snacked at lunchtime. As far as we know, 
that was no scheme of anyone. It was simply 
dictated by the conditions at the Houston 
Convention.

PRESSLER-PATTERSON

The major contribution of Paul Pressler 
and Paige Patterson was to convince conser
vatives that something could be done - that 
conservatives were in the majority in the 
Convention and they helped conservatives 
understand how the system works. Conserva
tive men, by and large, love the pastorate. 
They usually like to stay on their church 
fields and shepherd their people. Many of 
them were not even going to Conventions. 
Some had even become disenchanted with the 
Convention because of the rudeness display
ed toward Dr. Criswell at the New Orleans 
Convention and the radical statements made 
by members of the estabi1Q’ we pay tor 
those of Robert Alley who proc'lSjfheu 
group of atheists that Jesus was not tile 
Son of God nor even claimed to be kin to 
God and that all such claims were simply a- 
dditions by the Apostles and later writers. 
They were disenchanted by the Alley and 
Smith coalition which founded the so-called 
"E.Y. Mullins Fellowship" which was decided
ly liberal. Of course, Smith later left 
Southern Baptists and now does not even 
belong to a Southern Baptist Church. They 
had further become disenchanted by the 
Broadman Commentary controversy and were 
further saddened in Philadelphia when they 
felt that Carl Bates, one whom they felt to 
be a genuine conservative, turned on them 
and aligned himself with the establishment. 
Nothing was done about the Commentary and 
the Commentary with all the heresy that it 
contains is still being distributed. It 
was Paige Patterson and Paul Pressler who 
convinced the conservative men that all 
hope was not gone but that time was running 
out.

ROGERS' ELECTION

Adrian Rogers is a very Godly man and.is 
a man of prayer. When he arrived in Hous
ton, he still was not conyineed that he was 
God's choice and that God would have him 
allow his name to be placed in nomination. 
He and his wife, Joyce, who is also a very 
deeply spiritual person, received affirma
tion from God in prayer about 2:30 A.M. in 
the Morning on the day of his election that 
Adrian should allow his name to be placed 
in nomination. Daley confesses that he be
lieves in the sincerity of that prayer. He 
referred to Adrian Rogers as the most 
brilliant of the inerrancy movement and the 
"greatest threat" to the Southern Baptist 
Convention as we know it. Following 
Rogers' election in Houston, many of the 
State Papers made a lot of wild charges 
about "irregularities" at the Houston Con
vention. There were mindless charges about 
people being bussed.in. Of course, about 
everyone who went to the Convention Adui- 
torium was brought by bus because there was 
no parking there but the editors failed to 
mention that. Lee Porter, Registration 
Secretary, conducted an investigation and 
the outcome of the investigation revealed 
that more than 130 people connected with 
the Denomination in one way or another, did 
not qualify as regularly elected messengers 
to the Convention. So, the establishment 
came out of that one with egg on their face. 
There was a massive bussing effort at 
Houston but Paul Pressler had nothing to do 
with it. It was co-ordinated by Jimmy

CONTINUED ON PAGE THREE
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DALEY’S CONFESSIONS.....continued from page two

Allen and came on Wednesday Evening when we 
met in the Astro Dome and Billy Graham was 
the speaker. It was Mission Night and 
multiplied thousands of people attended. 
They had also had Youth Day at Astroworld 
for Texas Youth on that day and they came 
to the services that night. But when the 
Editors talk about the "Bussing effort" 
they do not mention that it was on Mis
sions Night after the President had already 
been elected nor did they mention that it 
was co-ordinated by Jimmy Allen. Forget
ting all integrity and ethics, they tried 
to tie the bussing effort to Paul Pressler. 
Conservatives knew the truth of the matter 
and it only angered conservatives and made 
them more determined to go to the Conven
tion in force. For the first time, the 
lack of integrity among Baptist Editors and 
the establishment was becoming crystal 
clear. Many conservatives who had been "on 
the fence" for a long time and who had been 
hesitant to voice any misgivings or criti
cism about the tactics of the Convention 
Establishment began to come over to the 
conservative side and say, "Things are 
rotten and something has to be done." In 
fact, one well known conservative man spoke 
these very words to this writer.

UNETHICAL TACTICS
Daley confessed that he nominated a per

son for a Secretarial position in the Con
vention and that nomination came out of a 
scheme in which he collaborated with one of 
his friends to block the election of 
another man who was being considered for 
the office simply because the other person 
being considered for the office was con
sidered to be "the mortal enemy" of Daley's 
friend. Daley confessed that it was un
ethical. He acknowledged that he avoided 
saying that he thought his nominee to be 
the Lord's choice and that he had tried to 
salve his conscience by not saying so. He 
further confessed that he had never discer
ned any vibrations of the Holy Spirit in 
anything that he did in Convention life.

INSTITUTIONS AND AGENCIES
Daley admitted that heresy has been 

taught in some of our institutions and that 
the charges of the inerrancy men concerning 
heresy in institutions, in some respects, 
is correct. He acknowledged that he had 
been taught heresy and he also acknowledged 
that the institutions have become unrelated 
and unresponsible to the feelings of Sou
thern Baptists. He confessed that there is 
no parity on Seminary Campuses in regard to 
the presentation of the various viewpoints 
and he doesn't expect to see it come to 
pass with the present administrators. He 
related that the last man on the Southern 
Seminary Campus who believed in the Mosaic 
authorship of the first five books of the 
Bible (the Pentateuch) was a Dr. Adams who 
was passing off the scene at the time he 
came to the Seminary years ago. He stated 
that even Dr. Sampey, before he died, said 
that he "could be wrong" about the 
Mosaic authorship.

One of the problems arises because some 
agency heads go to various speaking enga
gements across the Convention where they 
are usually stroked by apple polishing li
berals who tell them what they want to hear

and then they come back declaring that they 
have the "pulse of Southern Baptists" when 
in fact, they haven't the sliqhtest idea 
what Southern Baptists are thinking or how 
they feel and they are usually too stiff 
necked and unwilling to hear or respond to 
the concerns of grass roots Southern Bap
tists. They have generally assumed a 
"Father Knows best" mentality. So far, 
they have not been willing to address the 
concerns of Southern Baptist conservatives 
nor yield to any of their wishes. Daley has 
confirmed that.

POLITICS
Daley revealed his strong political 

preference for Walter Mondale and Geraldine 
Ferraro for the office of President and 
Vice-President respectively of the United 
States. He stated that whatever time he 
had left until election he would give his 
time to their campaign and contended that 
he would "probably come out better if he 
stayed with them". Of course, the Presi
dential Campaign is history now. 82% of 
Southern whites voted for Reagan: A survey 
was made of those precinct boxes near Sou
thern Baptist Seminaries and only the pre
cinct at Southern Seminary went for Mondale 
and Ferraro. This is one other illustra
tion of how far out of step Daley and the 
people at Southern Seminary are with the 
rest of Southern Baptits. It would have 
been literally impossible for 82% of South
ern whites to have gone for Reagan without 
strong support from Southern Baptist 
people.

CONCLUSION

While taking potshots at W.A. Criswell 
and blaming him for the turn in the South
ern Baptist Convention and attempting to 
discredit the giving of Dr. Charles Stan
ley's Church even though Dr. Stanley's 
Church gives more than any single church in 
many States, Chauncey Daley made it clear 
that he was participating in organized ef
forts looking toward Dallas. He announced 
that he would be meeting with a group of 
Pastors in Kentucky who were trying to de
termine what could be done to stop t» 
conservative trend in the Southern Bapt' 
Convention. He did attend that meeting u. 
out of that meeting came the vicious and 
vituperative paper referred to as "The Call 
- Dallas '85". All pretense that it is a 
power struggle and not a theological mat
ter has now been laid to rest. Nothing 
makes it clearer than Daley's confession 
that the conservative viewpoint has been 
abandoned in most seminary classrooms and 
that agency heads are going to battle to 
the end any expression of theological con
servatism and that they are determined to 
disenfranchise those who hold to the in
fallibility and inerrancy of the Scripture. 
This is where we are. Let no one make any 
mistake about it. If conservatives fail to 
go to Dallas, the entire cause could be 
lost. That is the reason that it is imper
ative that conservative men across North 
Carolina and from other States attend the 
Southern Baptist Convention in force 
carrying all of your messengers. REMEMBER, 
IF YOUR CHURCH GIVES $2,500 OR MORE TO SOU
THERN BAPTIST CONVENTION CAUSES INCLUDING 
THE COOPERATIVE PROGRAM. HOME MISSION BOARD,

FOREIGN MISSION BOARD OR DESIGNATED FUNDS 
TO ANY SOUTHERN BAPTIST INSTITUTION THEN 
YOU ARE ENTITLED TO TEN MESSENGERS. THIS 
MAY BE THE BEST INVESTMENT THAT YOUR CHURCH 
WILL EVER MAKE IN THE FUTURE OF OUR DENOMI
NATION - TO SEND ALL OF YOUR MESSENGERS TO 
DALLAS. If conservatives fail here, it may 
well be that we will shortly find ourselves 
giving money to a Denomination that we can 
no longer conscientiously support because 
the liberals are determined to turn the 
Denomination in their direction. Real mis
sions may be lost and replaced by some kind 
of glorified Peace Corps that does nothing 
but social actionism and supports left wing 
causes. This has already happened in other 
denominations and unless we turn things a- 
round in the Southern Baptist Convention it 
is going to happen to us.

RMT

LET’S GET 
ONE THING STRAIGHT
It has long been the policy of Baptist 

United News to correct any errors that 
appear on these pages and that has been 
done in the past. We also happen to know 
that it is the policy of the Southern 
Baptist Advocate to do the same. Both of 
these publications always carefully 
investigate everything we print and we 
usually go to direct sources.

Recently there has been a lot of 
question about who was on the Board of 
Directors for the Southern Baptist 
Advocate. The Board of Directors for the 
Advocate made a decision in the beginning 
that their Board of Directors would not be 
public information. This is not unusual. 
For instance, we have checked such leading 
magazines as Time, Newsweek, and 
Christianity Today. None of these magazi
nes publish their Board of Directors. In 
fact, we checked the Editorial Page of the 
Charlotte Observer which is the largest 
newspaper in North Carolina. It did not 
publish the Board of Directors even though 
it did publish the names of the various 
Editors.

It really isn't any of our affair who 
the Board of Directors of the Advocate are. 
That has nothing to do with the credibility 
of the publication. The only question is, 
"Is the publication correct and accurate?" 
and with the Advocate we must say that it 
is extremely accurate.

A "Guest Editorial" appearing in the 
February 23 issue of the Biblical Recorder 
names have been "besmirched" do not take 
legal action. Well, it is just impossible 
to win a libel suit against a publication 
which tells the truth. The writer of the 
Editorial was apparently upset because some 
"leading lights" of the liberal left in the 
Southern Baptist Convention have had the 
truth told about them. The Southern 
Baptist Advocate, for instance, has carried 
articles about the writings of Roy 
Honeycutt. It also carried an account of 
an address that C.R. Daley delivered before 
an ethics class at Southern Seminary. This 
upset a lot of the liberals in the Southern 
Baptist Convention. The writings of Roy 
Honeycutt are in print in the Broadman 
Commentary. The Southern Baptist Advocate 
as well as Baptist United News has a tape 
recording of the address delivered by C.R. 
Daley.
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WHY PUBLISH DISTORTIONS?
It was a Baptist Press Release dated 

December 11. The dateline was Waco, Texas. 
The writer was Karen Benson. She was 
writing about Al and Peggy Cummins. The 
Release began, ’’Zero Budgeting. No Addi
tional Missionaries.No Additional Workers. 
When Southern Baptist Missionaries Al and 
Peggy Cummins on the mission field in 
Nakuru, Kenya kept getting those advisories 
from the Foreign Mission Board, they were 
confused. When their salaries were adjus
ted downward three times in one year they 
were hurt.”

Now, you guessed itIThe Cummins returned 
home on furlough only to blame it on the 
’’fussing and bickering in the Southern Bap
tist Convention and the cutbacks in Coop
erative Program giving.” The news release 
said, ’’They became angry.” Cummins con
tinued his attack by saying, ’’The uncer
tainty and uneasiness within the SBC is 
leading to discouragement among mission
aries throughout the world.” The Cumminses 
are serving as missionaries in residence at 
Baylor University. They plan to return to 
Kenya where Cummins will assume his new 
missionary duties as a human needs co-or- 
dinator in which he will supervise Foreign 
Mission Board projects in Kenya relating 
to food distribution, clean water and sup
plies .

WHAT PURPOSE?

It was later learned that Cummins’ char
ges were total distortions of the truth. 
Our question is: ’’What purpose can possibly 
be served by publishing distortions of the 
truth?’’ Cummins has said that he didn’t 
understand what was happening within the 
SBC back home. He said: ’’But I hadn’t 
been home a week until I began to hear the 
charges that churches were withholding 
Cooperative Program money. He further 
stated ”1 haven’t seen anyone else hurt 
but us - and we have been hurt.”

The fact of the matter is that there 
have not been any ’’cutbacks” in Cooperative 
Program gifts. Cooperative Program gifts 
are up more than 6% above last year and 
this is real dollar increases which means
that the increase in Cooperative Program 
giving is above the inflation rate. For 
many years in the 70’s when liberalism 
was riding high in the saddle,Cooperative 
Program giving wasn’t even keeping pace 
with inflation. Here in North Carolina, 
mission giving has increased 8.7% in 1984 
which is the greatest increase in several 
years. This year, at least two state con
ventions began sending 50% of their mission 
gifts to Southern Baptist Convention causes 
and one of those states is a noted conser
vative state (Oklahoma).

DISTORTIONS

The charges about Mr. Cummins’ salary 
were total distortions. When the truth 
finally came out, we learned that Mr. 
Cummins’ salary had been adjusted four 
times in one year but the base salary never 
changed. In addition to the base salaries, 
missionaries in some parts of the world 
receive cost of living adjustments based 
on the exchange value of the national cur
rency against the American dollar. This 
helps missionaries stay abreast of infla
tion. One adjustment that Mr. Cummins re
ceived was a sizable cost of living in
crease. Three were cost of living de

creases because of changes in the exchange 
rate of the national currency of Kenya a- 
gainst the American Dollar. The fact was 
that Mr. Cummins was not hurt financially. 
This is a policy that the Foreign Mission 
Board has followed for many years according 
to William R. O’Brien of the Foreign Miss
ion Board. It compensates missionaries who 
serve in high inflation areas. The base 
salary is computed on the basis of American 
dollars. If Mr. Cummins didn’t understand 
this, we have to wonder about his competen
cy to do the job that he has been assigned 
to do. In 1984 missionaries in 19 Countries 
received upward cost of living adjustments 
and missionaries in 18 countries received 
downward cost of living adjustments while 
missionaries in 67 countries had no cost of 
living change.

Incidentally we would like to remind 
Mr. Cummins that the Southern Baptists in 
America have no monopoly on disputes. Some 
of the worst disputes and infightings we 
have ever known about happened among mis
sionaries on the foreign mission field. 
We could write a book about what we know 
first hand for instance, about Japan, 
Thailand, Central America and other areas.

BUDGETING
About Zero Budgeting? It seems that a 

missionary should understand that. That 
is a method of budgeting that has come in 
vogue in the Southern Baptist Convention 
over the past decade in which every Budget 
item starts with zero. An item is not 
automatically placed in the budget simply 
because it was in the Budget before. Every’ 
line item is evaluated separately and 
funds are allocated according to demon
strated need. Zero Budgeting has nothing 
to do with the lack of funds. Of course, 
the lack of personnel is nothing new on 
the Foreign Mission Field. The requests 
are always much more than we can meet. 
That has been the case ever since this 
writer was a child and for a long time be
fore that. In fact, that was the case 
with Lottie Moon and the Bagbys of Brazil.

HOW DOES HE KNOW?

The raw truth of the matter is that 
Cummins has used Baptist Press to put out 
total distortions about his salary and 
the situation on the foreign field. How 
does he know, for instance, that mission
aries are discouraged all over the world? 
Has he been there? That’s a blanket charge 
that isn’t supported by facts. It now be
comes obvious that the whole repulsive and 
disgusting affair was a clumsy attempt to 
blame conservative men for some imagined 
difficulties among missionaries on the 
foreign field because they don’t want to
support liberalism in the seminaries and 
colleges. Of course, Mr. Cummins’ job 
description tells us something of where he 
is coming from. It sounds as though he 
is going to preside over a glorified Peace 
Corps Program. He hasn’t said anything 
about evangelizing. This kind of thing is 
just one more piece in a growing pile of 
evidence that there is a major shift of 
philosophy in missionary approach at the 
Foreign Mission Board and it is not good. 
Social actionism has already killed the 
mission programs of other major American 
Denominations and it will kill our program 
also unless we get back to evangelizing 

as our primary task. Agency heads will do 
well to remember that the day has long 
since passed when Southern Baptists will 
buy something just because we call it 
’’missions”. Southern Baptists are taking 
a hard look at mission programs. They 
will support real missions but they will 
never support socialistic programs that 
are simply disguised with missionary jar
gon. Southern Baptists aren’t about to 
swallow the camel of liberalism just be
cause some missionary cries ’’Wolf, wolf!”

POOR TIMING

Mr. Cummins’ mindless charges couldn’t 
have, come at a worse time. It was released 
right in the middle of the season when we 
were promoting the Lottie Moon Christmas 
Offering. This is no time to disgust Sou
thern Baptists with wild and baseless dis
tortions, half truthes and outright lies.
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Puckett Accuses S.S.
Board Trustee Of

Praying With Stanley
It was at a Forum at the First Baptist 

Church in Raleigh. The speaker was Editor 
of the Bi blical Recorder, Eugene Puckett. 
He talked of how he had spoken to more than 
100 churches in his campaign against con
servatives. He was verbally lashing out at 
President Charles Stanley and the conserva
tives of the Convention.

Joe Knott, a Trustee of the Baptist Sun
day School Board, stood and challenged his 
assumptions and stated that we should lis
ten to both sides of the issue and stay in 
contact with both sides. It was at that 
point that Puckett charged that "according 
to information (he) had" that Joe Knott had 
actually participated in a prayer meeting 
with President Charles Stanley of the Sou
thern Baptist Convention at the last meet
ing of the Trustees in Nashville,Tennes
see. Some members of the Church were of
fended by the idea that Puckett considered 
it wrong to pray with the President of the 
Southern Baptist Convention and one member 
demanded that Puckett apologize for what he 
had said. Commenting on the matter later 
Trustee Knott said, "Since when has it be
come a crime to pray with the President of 
the Southern Baptist Convention?"

[ CONTRIBUTIONS I
t ALL CONTRIBUTIONS TO BAPTISTS UNITED NEWS |
| SHOULD BE SENT TO: |

| Rev. Steve Sells j
♦ Hillcrest Baptist Church ♦
♦ 3918 Baylor Street ♦
t Greensboro, N.C. 27405 I
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BAPTIST PRESS RELEASE some call it
LASHES OUT AT REAGAN

It was a Baptist Press Release of January is the God of the universe. They believe
23rd written by Stan Hastey. As usual, it 
was written obviously from an anti-conser
vative bias. President Reagan was being 
’’drawn and quartered” by the poison pen of 
Hastey. What brought this vituperative 
criticism of the President of the United 
States? It was because the President placed 
his hand on the Bible opened to II Chro
nicles 7: 14 when he took the oath of of-
fice . The passage reads, "'If my people, 
which are called by my name, shall humble 
themselves and pray, and seek my face, and 
will turn from their wicked ways; then will 
I hear from heaven, and will forgive their 
sin, and will heal their land." How many 
years have Americans prayed for a President 
who believed that? Reagan made no comment 
about it. Neither did Chief Justice Warren 
Burger. It was simply opened to that pas
sage when Reagan took the Oath of Office.
It is an appropriate passage that any 
Christian President might be expected to 
use.

RELIGIOUS RIGHT?

But Hastey makes something quite differ
ent of it. Even though Billy Graham has 
used this text for years for what he calls 
a ’’formula for revival” Hastey calls it”the 
watchword of the movement known as the Re
ligious Right, the coalition largeley put 
together by Fundamentalist preachers re
cruited to the Reagan Team in 1979.” He be
moans the fact that fundamentalist prea
chers and the President apply this text to 
the United States. Now, isn’t that just 
terrible! - the idea that this Scripture 
should apply to the United States I Hastey 
charges that those who use this text hold 
to ’’the image of the United States as God’s 
chosen people”. He charges that President 
Reagan’s record on Church and State issues
is far worse than any of his 39 predeces
sors. Then, Hastey sallies forth with his 
insult of the day when he said, "For those 
who have read American History and under
stand that the Nation’s founders delib
erately separated the two realms, the best 
hope over the next four years is that 
President Reagan will concern himself as 
much with the economic’ and international 
issues that he will not too radically alter 
the delicate arrangement between church and 
state which has served the Nation so well."

Now, isn’t that something! Hastey is 
telling us that only those of his viewpoint 
have read and understand American History. 
Well, many of us have read and we under
stand American History and we have gotten 
quite a different view of American History 
than Hastey has gotten. And, frankly, you 
can number this writer to be among those 
who are growing quite weary of those liber
als who like to tell us that only the igno
rant do not embrace their view.

PERVERTED HISTORY
Mr. Hastey has not understood American 

History,he has perverted it and prostituted 
it to his own purposes. This writer has 
been reared in a conservative pastor’s 
home and my Father was quite a history buff 
I have lived among conservatives all of my 
life and I have never heard a single one of 
them even hint that America had taken the 
place of Israel as God’s chosen people. 
All of that is pure nonsense. All conser
vative men that we know believe that God 

that ”God so loved the world”. They be
lieve that He will judge everyone. In 
fact, we have heard the prophecy quite of
ten that God will judge America for her 
sins. They believe the Gospel is for 
everyone and it is to that end that they 
support missionary causes around the world. 
Because we believe that God has blessed 
America does not mean that we believe that
America has succeeded Israel as God’s 
chosen people. Isn’t it time that we cut 
out that silly nonsense? Thanksgiving Day 
is set aside because we are thankful to 
God for His blessings that sustain life. 
That is quite- appropriate. The Bible is 
full of Thanksgiving. Even in times of ad
versity we find things for which we should 
be thankful. We agree with the Apostle 
Paul whom Hastey is so fond of quoting that 
we should give thanks always for all things
(Ephesians 5: 20). In fact, we believe 
that we should in ’’everything give thanks” 
(I Thessalonians 5: 18). But that doesn’t 

mean that we have decided that America has 
succeeded Israel as God’s chosen people.

PEOPLE OF GOD
We are all quite committed to the propo

sition that all believers are the people of 
God. At the same time we embrace the truth 
that Governments are ordained of God and 
that America was founded upon Biblical 
principles. That doesn’t mean that every
one of the founding fathers was a Chris
tian but we believe that through the provi
dence of God there was enough guidance 
among the founding fathers that our country 
was founded upon a Biblical basis. We know 
that this Republic and other western De
mocracies have provided more freedom under 
law than any system of government ever de
vised and the idea of a government under 
law and not of men goes right back to Moses 
and the Pentateuch and the giving of law. 
There is no apology to be made for that 
either for America or for Northern Europe.

Such vicious and abusive press releases 
which seize upon some innoucuous incident to 
slander and attack the President of the 
United States should embarrass all Southern 
Baptists and reminds us again that changes 
need to be made with the Baptist Joint 
Committee on Public Affairs.

GETTING MESSENGERS
TO DALLAS

Dr. Kenneth Chafin stood before the student 
assembly at Southern Seminary and urged the 
students to save up their money and buy 
their bus tickets to Dallas for the SBC. 
It has been reported to Baptist United News 
that students are being offered as much as 
40% discounts. Seminary Presidents, of 
course, can travel on expense accounts from 
their institutions and those institutions 
are supported by the Cooperative Program. 
They are travelling to various states and 
conducting meetings with the liberal ele
ments of those states making ready for 
Dallas. Liberals are making their biggest 
effort.

HERESY
CONTINUED FROM PAGE ONE

Studies, Texas; Joel Gregory, professor, 
Southwestern Baptist Theological Seminary, 
Texas; James Bryant, pastor, Arkansas. 
Alongside each of these I could name hun
dreds of other Godly, Bible-believing 
Southern Baptist men.

I do not know of a single premillennial
ist who denies any of the fundamentals of 
the faith. Can anyone name a premillennia
list who denies the infallibility and in
errancy of Scripture? Where is the pre
millennial ist among us who ridicules the 
blood atonement of Christ? Show us the 
premillennialist who laughs at evangelism 
and missions or belittles building a great 
church for Jesus. Who is the premillen
nialist who discredits the virgin birth of 
our Lord or denies His bodily resurrection?

Many years ago Dr. A.T. Robertson and 
H.A. Ironside shared a Bible Conference 
program in Calvary Baptist Church, New 
York City. A.T. Robertson heard H.A. Iron
side speak on I & II Thessalonians from the 
premillennial point of view. At the con
clusion of the series Robertson said to 
Ironside: “Well, this is the first time 
that I have ever 1istened to anyone go care
fully through those epistles from the pre
millennial standpoint, and I must say that 
my judgment has gone with you through the 
entire series. I have never definitely de
clared my self as a premillennialist,but I 
think if I had my life to live over again, 
I would be much more positive concerning 
this for I have never in all my ministry 
known a premillennialist who was a modern
ist." H.A. Ironside, The Lamp Of Prophecy 
(Grand Rapids: Zondervan Publishing Company 
1940), p. 128. Robertson certainly didn't 
consider premillennialism heresy, did he?

Interestingly enough, the presence of 
heresy in a fellowship does serve one use
ful function. I Cor. 11: 19 teaches that 
there must be heresies among bellevers"that 
they which are approved (i.e. those whose 
teachings are found genuine by the testing 
of the Word) may be manifest among you." 
I ask you to give my premillennial faith 
the test of Scripture. Does it square with 
what the Word of God says? Some call it 
heresy. I humbly testify that this is the 
way I worship the God of my fathers, be
lieving all things which are written in the 
Scriptures. Some call it heresy. What do 
you call it?

Jerry Vines, Pastor 
First Baptist Church 
Jacksonville, Florida
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United for Spiritual Revival, Route 6 
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Second Class Postage Paid
Morganton, N.C. 28655

5



SOUTHERN BAPTISTS VOTE CONSERVATIVE WHAT CAN YOU DO?
IN ’84 ELECTIONS

In the last issue of Baptists United 
News we suggested that the leadership of 
the Denomination study carefully the re
sults of the 1984 general elections. That out of step the liberal Southern Seminary 
position has been confirmed by an article is from the vast majority of Southern Bap- 
authored by Albert J. Menendez which ap- tist people. It is the President of that 
peared in the December, 1984 issue of Seminary, Dr. Roy Honeycutt, who has de- 
Church-State Magazine (Page 7). Menendez clared "Holy War" on conservatives in the 
points out that President Reagan won the Southern Baptist Convention and who is ad- 
Presidency with an important new electoral vocating that the Convention oust President 
constituency known as ''the Christian right". Charles Stanley (a conservative) at the 
He points to a CBS News Survey which indi- Dallas Convention in June.
cated that the 49 State landslide majority
of Ronald Reagan was clearly shaped by the MOUNTING EVIDENCE
80% support given him by "white, bom again
Christians". The survey also indicates This article is only one more addition 
that "Reagan won this segment of the elec- to a mounting pile of evidence coming out 
torate by some 8 million votes, a total of the 1984 General Elections which tell us 
which represents half of his 16 million in no uncertain terms that Southern Bap- 
vote majority". The article points out tist people are still very conservative and 
that "the Republican standard bearer gained signs abound that they are not going to 
almost 20 percentage points over his 1980 support programs and institutions that they 
showing with these conservative protestants, do not believe in. Many Southern Baptists 
What this means in hard politcal terms is who have been silent in the past are now 
that Walter Mondale was simply out of the standing up to be counted. If there is a 
running throughout the south, border states representative vote in Dallas, Charles 
and parts of the midwest where evangelicals Stanley will be re-elected and the conserva- 
and other conservative protestants domi- tive trend in the Convention will continue 
nate". unabated but we cannot take it for granted.

Menendez contended that of 114 represen- We must work to get our people to Dallas 
tative evangelical counties identified by because the liberals of the Convention have 
Church And State in states from Colorado other plans. The liberals took over the 
to North Carolina, Mondale carried only Convention years ago and they have entren- 
9. In contrast, born again Baptist Jimmy ched themselves in the Denominational beau- 
Carter carried 54 of these counties in racracy. They are doing everything in 
1976 (though his total fell to 16 in 1980 their power to pack the Dallas Convention 
as evangelicals became disenchanted with with young inexperienced students who 
one of their own). have been spoon fed the prejudices of their

Seminary Professors. That is the reason 
REPRESENTATIVE COUNTIES that it is so critical that every conserva-

The real eye opener for Southern Bap
tists came when Menendez pointed out that 
"Mondale rs showing among Southern Baptists, 
a key element of the protestant conserva
tive constituencyj was nothing short of 
disastrous.” Of 96 representative Southern
Baptist counties identified by Church and 
State in rural and small town areas, Mon
dale carried only 7. Carter had picked up
80 of these in 1976, hanging on to 49 in 
1980.

The article points out that: ”In the 
Southern Baptist suburbs and cities Mondale 
did even worse. Baptist strongholds which 
stuck with Carter in 1980 - Nashville, Ten
nessee^ Columbus, Georgia; Muskogee, Okla
homa - went to Reagan. While the Plains 
Sunday School Teacher may have held 40% of 
the white Baptist voters in his last cam
paign, Mondale probably held less than one- 
fourth. ”

YOUNG EVANGELICALS
Menendez contends that the GOP perfor

mance among young, evangelicals bodes ill 
for Democratic prospects in the future. 
He said: "Southern Baptist Church Colleges 
were Reagan hotbeds. Students at Baylor 
University in Waco, Texas gave more than 
82% of their vote to the Republican candi
date, up from about two-thirds last time. 
Students at Georgetown College in Kentucky 
went 2 to 1 for Reagan though they had gone 
4-3 for Carter 4 years ago (only the 
Southern Baptist Seminary in Louisville, 
Kentucky resisted the Reagan tide. A Semi
nary dominated voting precinct gave Mondale

causes, you are entitled to ten messengers.
62% of its vote, down only slightly from You are allowed one messenger for every 
the 69% given co-religionist Jimmy Carter.)"$250.00 given to Southern Baptist Conven- 
This is a dramatic illustration Of how far tion causes. Those Convention causes in

tive man make plans to go to the Convention 
If you need help with travel plans 
call 214/227-1153 and ask for the "Advocate 
Travel Package”.

FBC Atlanta and Bellevue
are facing a Convention which certainly

Lead in Mission Giving cannot be taken for granted. We have lear
ned that liberals have urged their people 
to even take Cooperative Program money and

The First Baptist Church of Atlanta, send their People to the Convention. This
Georgia will give one-quarter million dol- is ^ow hysterical the liberals are about 
lars to the Co-operative Program in 1985 t^ie conservative turn in the Convention,
according to its adopted Budget for this This is the reason that conservatives must
year. This is more than double what it leave no stone unturned, 
gave last year. This was a response to 
Pastor Charles Stanley’s appeal to the
Church to double CP Gifts during 1985. Dr. DALEY TAPES AVAILABLE 
Stanley is President of the Southern Bap
tist Convention.

Bellevue Baptist Church of Memphis Ten
nessee where former Convention President 
Adrian Rogers is Pastor gave more to the 
Annie Armstrong Offering for Home Missions 
last Spring than any other church in the 
entire Southern Baptist Convention accord
ing to a letter sent to the Church from Dr. 
Bill Tanner who is President of the Home 
Mission Board. We felt that this would be 
of interest to readers of Baptist United 
News since leaders of the liberal Baptist 
Press have been so free in their criticism 
of the Mission support of these two chur
ches.

First, realize that if you give as much, 
as $2,500 to Southern Baptist Convnetion 

elude the Cooperative Program, the Lottie 
Moon Offering for Foreign Missions, the 
Annie Armstrong Offering for Home Missions, 
or designations to any Southern Baptist 
institution or agency. Please read article 
3 of the Constitution.

Secondly, you should begin early en
listing your messengers and make sure they 
are elected at a duly called Church Confer
ence. Registration cards are available 
from your Associational Office or from the 
Baptist State Convention in Raleigh. Se
cure your cards early. If you come to Con
vention time and do not have cards, a boni
fied letter signed by the Clerk or the 
Moderator of the Business Meeting in which 
the messengers are elected will do.

Third, secure rooms. If you are going to 
drive, there are going to be plenty of 
rooms in Dallas. Dallas promises to be one 
of the best room situations that we have 
seen in recent years but you should make 
arrangements to have a room before you ar
rive. If you need rooms, the Southern Bap
tist Advocate has arranged for rooms. 
Pick up your latest addition of the Sou
thern Baptist Advocate and call the number 
indicated there, It is (214) 227-11534 
Please ask for the ’’Advocate Package”. The 
Advocate Package provides the best you can 
get as far as good rooms and reasonable 
airfare. In years past, some have flown 
with Marse Grant on the Convention planes. 
It doesn’t matter how you get there. If 
that is the more economical way for you to 
go then that is the way for you to go. What 
matters is how you vote after you get 
there.

In most churches, there are some members 
who are able to pay their own way. Persons 
who believe the right thing and who are 
able to pay their own way should be ap
proached about going. Sometimes you have 
people in the church who can pay part of
their way. The church should make finan
cial provision for them and give them as
sistance in going to the Convention. We

We are in possession of tapes by C.R. 
Daley which we have discussed in this issue 
which was recorded as Daley spoke to an 
Ethics class at Southern Seminary on July 
24, 1984 after the meeting of the Southern 
Baptist Convention. In that tape, Daley 
has openly admitted everything about which 
conservatives have warned and been concern
ed about for years. Every conservative man 
in the State should have a copy of this 
tape as we look toward Dallas.

If you would like a copy of the Daley 
tape please send $2.00 to cover the cost of 
the tape and handling and we will send you 
one by return mail.
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BP SOLICITS
LETTERS

In an earlier issue of Baptist United 
News we reported to you that Baptist Press 
is now under investigation by the Executive 
Committee of the Southern Baptist Conven
tion because of its bias. A subcommittee 
headed by Dr. Jimmy Jackson will hold 
hearings on the first day of the Winter 
meeting of the Executive Committee. Baptist 
United News has now learned that Baptist 
Press has actually been soliciting letters 
of support from secular newspapers in order 
to shore up its position with the Executive 
Committee. We have also learned that some 
secular papers have not responded enthusi
astically to this latest scheme of Baptist 
Press.

The incident that spurred the investiga
tion was the publication of a very biased 
and inaccurate article in which a Southern 
Seminary Student had complained to the FCC 
because Judge Paul Pressler had taped a 
telephone conversation in which Pressler 
himself participated. The timing of the 
release of the article was such as to em
barrass Judge Pressler at his first meeting 
of the Executive Committee. It was judged 
by many to be nothing more than a political 
ploy to hurt the conservative cause and the 
Executive Committee called for an investi
gation into the matter. Legal experts have 
said that nothing illegal or unethical was 
done. Pressler recorded the conversation 
to protect himself against false accusa
tions which have been many.

There are rumors that W.C. Fields has 
been counting votes and that he sees the 
position of Baptist Press as being very 
tenuous at this time.

This is only one part of a larger pic
ture in which the general public is losing 
faith in a biased press in America. As of 
this writing former Prime Minister Ariol 
Sharon has won the first round against Time 
magazine. The suit that General Westmore
land has filed against CBS is known to have 
CBS officials quite worried. There is a 
general feeling in the United States that 
there is a liberal bias in the press and it 
has been true for a number of years. In 
fact, a U.S. Senator is now leading an ef
fort in which conservative people in Ameri
ca will buy stock in CBS. The effort is 
called "Fairness in Media". CBS has been 
judged to be more than 52% anti-Reagan. We 
are seeing efforts now that will ultimately 
bring the liberal bias of the media in 
check.

DOES THE SBC
HAVE ANY AUTHORITY?

At the last meeting of the Trustees of- 
the Sunday School Board a Trustee from 
Virginia told this writer that the Southern 
Baptist Convention is not an authoritative 
body. Bill Graham in defending the action 
of the Home Mission Board in granting pas
toral aid to a woman pastor, said, "We do 
not believe the Kansas. City Convention was 
representative of. Southern Baptists." We 
suggested to the Sunday.. School Board Trus
tee that he was espousing a very dangerous 
and chaotic position. When the Trustee of- 
one agency and the employee of another 
agency of the Southern Baptist Convention 
decide that the Convention has.no autor- 

ity, that is dangerous. .If this has become 
a wide-spread attitude and if employees or 
trustees of any agency can decide whether 
or not they will honor actions of the Sou
thern Baptist Convention, then nothing but 
chaos can ensue.

We :go back to the premise that we ex
pressed in a letter to the Baptist Program 
recently. The Southern Baptist Convention 
in session is the ultimate authority for 
the governing of all the agencies and in
stitutions of the Southern Baptist Conven
tion. The Southern Baptist Convention is 
completely autonomous .of the State Conven
tions and Associations and Associations, 
State Conventions and the SBC are all auto
nomous of' one another. The Trustee from 
Virginia informed us that the Virginia Con
vention had repudiated the Resolution on 
ordination passed in Kansas City but just 
because the Virginia Convention repudiates 
an action of the Convention doesn’t mean 
that that Convention action is nullified.

As has been noted before, an investiga
tion by Lee Porter, Registration- Secretary, 
revealed that there was not any material 
.difference in the make up of the Kansas 
City Convention of 198U and the 1977 Con-, 
vention which also met in Kansas City at 
which time Jimmy Allen was elected. He ad
mitted that there was no evidence whatever 
to support the charges that Messengers were 
"bussed in" and that there was a "freeway 
vote". We don’t believe that it is up to 
Mr. Bill Graham of the Home Mission Board 
to decide what Conventions he will acknow
ledge and what Conventions he will decide 
are "not representative" of Southern Bap
tists. We still contend that no agency or 
institution of the Convention should take 
any action contrary to the expression of 
the Convention in session. When personnel 
of the.agencies decide to defy the Conven
tion or in any way question the action of 
the Convention then they should be immedi
ately dismissed or they should resign. No 
one should work for any Baptist agency or 
institution who does not recognize the au
thority of the Convention in session as 
being the final authority for all agencies 
and institutions.
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WHEN YOU GET THERE
When messengers arrive in Dallas conser

vative men should be aware of the four 
main items to be considered by the Conven
tion. The first item of importance is the 
re-election of Dr. Charles Stanley as our 
Convention President. This will take place 
on Tuesday afternoon. According to reports 
we have received, the election of the Pre
sident will be followed by the Report of 
the Committee on Boards. This Committee 
Report should be passed unchanged. In re
cent years, liberals have tried to "bump" 
conservative men off of this report but it 
became obvious in Kansas City that Conven
tion Messengers are growing very impatient 
with such tactics and the crude and abusive 
way in which .the liberals had acted., in 
their efforts to "bump". Conservatives 
should be in the Convention Hall for that 
vote.

The third item of importance is the pas
sage of the Report of the Committee on Com
mittees. This Report and the passage of it 
is what elects the people who serve on 
next year’s Committee on Boards which, in 
turn, will select the Trustees and Direc
tors of the institutions and agencies.

The fourth item of tremendous importance 

is the passage of the Convention Budget. 
There may be debate on this point because 
there are still a considerable number of 
conservative men who are dissatisfied with 
the posturing of the Baptist Joint Commit
tee on Public Affairs and they are unhappy 
with this money being taken from our Budget. 
They favor the formation of our -own Com
mittee to represent Southern Baptist con
cerns in Washington and a withdrawal from 
the Baptist Joint Committee which is made 
up Of a number of Baptist Denominations. 
Conservative men should certainly be in the 
Convention Hall when the Budget is presen
ted.

We don’t know what will be coming out at 
this point by way of Resolutions but if and 
when we find out, it will be published in 
Baptist United News . our prediction is 
that the Resolutions will be rather bland 
this year because we said all we needed to 
say in Kansas City last year and we should 
let the Kansas City Resolutions stand.

The main warning to conservatives is 
that we should stay in the Convention Hall 
until the last gavel has sounded. When 
conservatives go home early, that’s when 
the liberals have their day. It has hap
pened to us too many times in the past and 
we should never let it happen to us again. 
We hope that all of you conservative men 
will make your plans to stay until the very 
end.
DILDAY MAKES THREAT

Dr. Russell Dilday has told Dr. Jerry 
Vines that "We will beat your brains out in 
Dallas" according to a report coming to 
Baptist United News, The threat was made 
at the conclusion of a conversation between 
Dilday, Dr. Jerry Vines and Dr. Homer 
Lindsey. Dr. Vines had written an article 
concerning the Dispensational Premillenial 
Return of Christ as an answer to Dr. 
Dilday's statement that this view of the 
Lord's Return was "Biblical heresy". The 
article appears elsewhere in this paper. 
Dr. Vines had sent the article to State 
Papers throughout the Southern Baptist 
Convention. When Dilday learned of the 
paper, he flew to Florida to talk with 
Vines and Lindsey and requested that Dr. 
Vines withdraw the paper. When Dr. Vines 
refused to do so, the conversation 
deteriorated from that point. The threat 
mentioned above was made just before Dr. 
Dilday departed to return to Fort Worth.

W.O. Vaught Refuses 
To Talk With Dilday

It has been reported to Baptist United 
News that Dr. W.O. Vaught recently 
announced that he would bring a message on 
the state of affairs in the Southern 
Baptist Convention at the mammoth Immanuel 
Baptist Church of Little Rock, Arkansas 
where he has pastored for many, many years. 
Vaught has often been referred to as "the 
Dean of Pastors in Arkansas".

According to the report, Dr. Vaught 
received a call from Dr. Russell Dilday who 
stated that he was going to attend the ser
vice. Dilday did attend the service. The 
message was strong and unquestionably came 
down on the conservative side. After the 
service, Dr. Dilday accosted Dr. Vaught and 
attempted to argue with him. Dr. W.O. 
Vaught replied: "Dr. Dilday, we have 
nothing to talk about," and walked away. 
Dilday made an effort to charge after 
Vaught but was stopped by two men of the 
church.
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84 WAS A MIXED BAG Dallas. His address is:
Thomas Mellzoni Jr. 
9522 Mosshaven
Dallas, Texas 75231

The stats for '84 are in for the 
Southern Baptist Convention. Total Sunday 
School membership was up. A five year 
trend in real dollar growth continued. 
There was a growth of 8.8% in our income 
which was a healthy growth. The term "real 
dollar" growth means growth in income that 
was not wiped out by inflation such as was 
happening in the sixties and seventies when 
liberalism was riding high in the saddle 
and the financial program of Southern 
Baptists was stagnant.

But the most important statistic of all 
is baptisms and baptisms dropped by more 
than 22,000 in 1984. The number of bap
tisms is the real measure of the success or 
failure of Bold Missions. We are 
constantly being told that giving more to 
mission causes will mean more people won to 
Christ but the facts are indisputable. The 
more we give the fewer we baptise. It 
doesn't mean that baptisms are directly 
related to the giving of money but it does 
mean that even though we are giving more 
than ever to mission causes, we are not 
seeing an increase in the number of people 
won to Christ.

DECLINE IN BAPTISMS
One of the most obvious things in the 

world is that the cause for this decline in 
baptisms must be laid squarely at the door 
of our Seminaries. We do not believe that 
this stagnation in evangelism that we are 
seeing in the Southern Baptist Convention 
will ever be reversed until our Seminaries 
dispense with the "ho-ho" attitude about 
evangelism and soul winning. In fairness, 
the New Orleans Seminary is to be commended 
for a new qualification instituted there 
that all graduates must participate in a 
CWT Program which is a tremendously effec
tive program of soul winning that has been 
produced at the Home Mission Board. It is 
our understanding that the program was 
largely brought together by Dr. Roy Fish of 
Southwestern Seminary and we are left to 
wonder why that Seminary has not made CWT a 
requirement also.

As long as Seminary students graduate 
from our Seminaries with little effective 
instruction in evangelism and where the 
need for evangelism has not been thoroughly 
instilled in them, they will not be effec
tive in evangelism and, indeed, they will 
not even see the importance of it. Many of 
the young grads coming from the Seminaries 
are committed more to social actionism than 
to evangelism. They are more likely to be 
found in a protest march somewhere than 
engaging in a soul winning effort.

EVANGELISM

It isn't that the world is so different 
today that men and women cannot be won to 
Christ. Those churches that are committed 
to evangelism are more successful than ever 
in winning people to a faith in Jesus 
Christ. The time for real spiritual revi
val in America has never been better. 
There is a resurgence of conservative, 
evangelical Christianity in America. 
Churches that are committed to evangelism 
are gowing by leaps and bounds. Some of 
those well known churches include the 
Hunter Hills Church of Greensboro, the

Calvary Church of Winston-Salem, the 
Parkwood Church of Gastonia, the First 
Baptist Church of Jacksonville, Florida, 
the First Baptist Church of Atlanta, 
Georgia, where Southern Baptist Convention 
President Charles Stanley is Pastor, First 
Baptist Church of Del City, Oklahoma where 
former Convention President Bailey Smith is 
Pastor, the First Baptist Church of Dallas, 
Texas where Dr. W.A. Criswell is Pastor and 
who is also a former President of the 
Convention, the First Baptist Church of 
Euless, Texas where former Convention 
President Jimmy Draper is Pastor, the great 
Ninth and 0 Baptist Church of Louisville, 
Kentucky where Dr. Laverne Butler is Pastor 
and the great Second Baptist Church of 
Houston, Texas where Dr. Ed Young is 
Pastor. These are just a few. We could 
name numerous churches that are committed 
to evangelism and they are growing. They 
are successful in evangelism. Our point is 
that people can still be won to Christ and 
that there is not really any need for this 
decline in baptisms. A recently released 
list of the top 20 churches here in North 
Carolina who lead in baptisms is evidence 
aplenty that the day of evangelism isn't 
over nor does it tell us that we need a 
different approach to evangelism. The top 
20 churches are conservative, Bible 
believing churches. It is, indeed, tragic 
that the age is right for evangelism and 
yet our seminaries are doing so little to 
prepare the young pastor for the task and 
calling of evangelism.

HELPFUL HINTS 
FOR DALLAS

Many small church Pastors have talked to 
us about the difficulties of a small church 
in getting their Messengers to Dallas. 
Some measures are being taken to help you 
and we want to share some information with 
you that may help. First, remember that 
there are plenty of rooms in Dallas. We 
have been told that there are 26,000 
available rooms. If you are driving, there 
are going to be plenty of reasonable rooms 
on the outskirts of the City. There are 
hotels and motels everywhere. Of course, 
downtown rooms are going to be much more 
expensive than those on the outskirts of 
the City. We have heard of some conser
vative men who are putting together van 
loads of their people. Some lay people are 
taking their vacations and going to Dallas. 
That is comendable. When you can carry a 
van load, you can travel at much less 
expense. Also, we have learned that some 
buses will be going from the Charlotte 
area. If you are interested in riding a 
Bus to the Convention, please contact Rev. 
Dade Sherman in Monroe. His phone number 
is 704/283-5540 or 283-4083. He can put 
you in contact with a gentleman who is 
going to be taking conservatives on buses 
from the Charlotte area. The round trip 
cost will be about $65.00 for bus fare and 
the bus will travel straight through to 
Dallas. Some churches in Dallas are asking 
their members to open their homes to 
Messengers to the Southern Baptist 
Convention. If you are interested in 
staying in the homes of other Southern 
Baptists in Dallas, please contact Dr. Tom 
Mellzoni at the First Baptist Church in

Phones: 214/343-2205 (Home) 
214/742-3111 (Church)

The liberals are pinning their hopes on 
carrying a lot of young, impressionable and 
basically uninformed students who have been 
spoon fed the prejudices of their pro
fessors to Dallas in order to vote against 
Dr. Stanley. The efforts at Southern 
Seminary are being coordinated by R. Albert 
Mohler who is Coordinator of Foundation 
support at the Seminary. Similar efforts 
are under way at Southwestern and 
Southeastern Seminaries that we know of. 
Of course, the Seminaries have an abundance 
of your Cooperative Program dollars to 
carry on their political activity. 
Whatever we conservatives do we pay for it 
ourselves out of our own pockets. For 
instance, students at Southern participate 
in a so-called "course" called the 
"Southern Baptist Convention Annual 
Meeting" which is taught by Dr. Aleshire. 
In an inner office memor dated November 8, 
students were urged to begin the process of 
communicating with their churches their 
desire to be a Messenger in Dallas because 
they will have to have official approval. 
This is the kind of political machine that 
we are up against. Southern Seminary has 
secured housing at Dallas Baptist College 
for these students who will be going to the 
Convention and they are offering a travel 
package for only $125.00. This kind of 
crass political activity has been going on 
for years but the intensity is being very 
much increased this year and unless conser
vatives turn out in great force in Dallas, 
there could be a liberal takeover in Dallas 
that would be hard to reverse.

DR. STANLEY 
TO BE NOMINA TED

On Sunday, February 24, 1985 Dr. Stanley 
announced to his congregation that he would 
be nominated for a second term as President 
of the Southern Baptist Convention in 
Dallas, Texas. Dr. Stanley's announcement 
ended speculation as to whether or not he 
would be nominated for a second term. 
There had been some rumors among the 
liberals in the Convention that Dr. Stanley 
may not allow himself to be nominated for a 
second term. All of that speculation has 
now been laid to rest and the die is cast. 
Dr. Stanley has agreed to be nominated for 
the traditional second term as President of 
the Southern Baptist Convention. The 
announcement has brought reverberations of 
joy all across the Convention among 
Southern Baptists who are conservative and 
Bible believing. Dr. Stanley has had a 
tremendous impact on the entire Nation. We 
constantly receive reports from the popu
lous Northeast Corridor of the Nation where 
Dr. Stanley's television program is carried 
of how Dr. Stanley has lifted the image of 
Southern Baptists in that area. He is 
highly respected by people of all 
Denominations because his television 
ministry is such high quality and his 
messages are so thoroughly rooted in the 
Scriptures and speak to the hearts of 
people.
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